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Introduction

Introduction

South Africa is one of the eighteen countries
participating in the global learning and advocacy
platform called Promoting Local Innovation in
ecologically-oriented agriculture and Natural
Resource Management (PROLINNOVA). The platform
applies Participatory Innovation Development (PID)
as the main research and development approach. The
process takes local innovation by farmers and land
users as an entry point for researchers, extension, and
NGO staff to stimulate and support farmer-led
agricultural research and development (ARD). As
opposed to traditional approaches, which do not
encourage local-level innovation development, this
approach promotes it as a way of meeting the needs
of smallholder farmers. Traditional approaches tested
almost entirely on research stations and then
transferred to farmers, created limitations concerning
farmers' advancement in the field of discovering
solutions to problems hastening the realisation of the
possible benefits acquired in the process.  As part of
allowing farmers and land-users to be in the forefront
of ARD, PROLINNOVA partners created enabling
environments by setting up a pilot allowing
smallholder farmers to access and manage resources
for innovation development. The pilot called Farmers
Access to Innovation Resource (FAIR) started as a
learning model for supporting locally initiated
innovation development processes amongst farmers
and natural resource users. It uses a mechanism
referred to as Local Innovation Support Fund (LISF),
a grant that allows small farmers and natural resource
users to experiment, strengthen local institutions, and
create space for cross-learning events with funding
managed locally by farmers & natural resource users.
The main objectives of the pilot project were:

To assess the effectiveness and impact of the
LISF as a mechanism to accelerate local
innovation;
To build capacities at all levels to use, manage,
monitor and evaluate the LISFs; and
To share findings of the LISF pilots, create
awareness, and acceptance of the LISF among
regular ARD organisations.

The FAIR project in South Africa is led by
Farmer Support Group (FSG) in partnership
with SaveAct and the Department of
Agriculture, Environmental Affairs and Rural
Development ((DAEARD) of KwaZulu-Natal
Province, i.e., Extension & Farming Systems Research
Divisions.  SaveAct is a non-governmental
organisation (NGO) specialising in empowering
communities to develop savings and credit groups,
as well as in training life skills such as financial
education and enterprise development. The
DAEARD has also been a partner in the
implementation of the LISF, through the stimulation
of agricultural innovations amongst farmers. The
department has participated in providing technical
support on innovations and strategic direction on
how to improve project implementation.

The second phase of the project in South Africa (SA)
was implemented from 2008 to June 2012. The first
phase focused on strengthening four communities.
From 2010, the project extended to eight communities
in KwaZulu-Natal Province. These are Busingatha,
Obonjaneni, New Reserve, Okhombe and New-stand
under the Amazizi Tribal Authority and Potshini,
Nokopela and Mlimeleni under the Amangwane
Tribal Authority. All eight communities are within
the Okhahlamba Local Municipality falling under
Uthukela District Municipality. The participating
communities comprise of both farmers and members
of savings groups – men and women.
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I. FAIR in South Africa

This section presents the structure and key activities
undertaken during the project. Specifically, it narrates
the institutional setting, the process followed in
calling for and screening innovation proposals. It also
presents the system put in place for collecting project
data and the monitoring and evaluation framework
used.

Hlahlindlela Trust

The feasibility study, conducted in 2006 by Anton
Krone of SaveAct, recommended the need to
establish a trust to spearhead the implementation of
the project. The study allowed a thorough assessment
of the possibility of having LISFs and the
implementation framework required as informed by
the local context. It considered the course of action
to follow when implementing LISFs taking account
of local-level experiences. The assessment identified
the various opportunities and risks that could arise.
It suggested a course of action that mitigates risks,
harnesses opportunities, and informs future strategy
and possible expansion.

Initially, it was also realised that the formation of the
trust would only happen once the partners had
acquired sufficient understanding of how to make
the LISF functional. FSG formed the Voluntary
Association (VA) in late 2007 to manage the funds as
an interim measure towards the formation of a trust.

The period before the formation of the trust would
allow members in the VA to get to know each other
and to be familiar with the running of the LISF prior
to taking it over from FSG.  The trust registered as
Hlahlindlela Trust (HT) on 14 December 2009. In this
process, the VA proved to be a useful bridging step
in the process of forming a trust.

a. Governance and decision making processes

Eleven local community members (trustees), make
up HT, which is the institution in charge of LISF
affairs. The executive committee of HT consists of a
chairperson, a deputy chairperson, a secretary, a
deputy secretary, and a treasurer. HT holds meetings
every two months to discuss developments on the

LISF guided by the annual activity plans and
to review applications and select those which
would receive support. The LISF partners of
FSG, SaveAct and the Department of Agriculture
play an advisory role to the HT through participation
in the meetings held by the HT. After its
transformation into a trust, the HT now has a Deed
of Trust issued by the Master of High Court. To
provide full account on finances, HT receives
monthly bank statements and the treasurer keeps
records of all expenses.

Community members understand the finances of the
LISF through reports on expenditures presented
during HT meetings as well as during Sivusimpilo
Okhahlamba Farmers' Forum (SOFF) meetings. HT
sub-teams (screening team, awareness, and M & E
team) also present progress on activities undertaken.
The full sitting of the trustees also discusses general
issues. Approved applications are tabled, and the
budget breakdown for each application is discussed,
i.e., input requirements and technical support. This
ensures that everyone has the same understanding
of how much to spend per application before
implementation.  HT has been critical in the
management of the programme and in administering
and disbursing the Local Innovation Support Funds
(LISF) to support locally initiated innovations. A
work plan developed annually with assistance from
the partner organisations guides the activities of HT.

Financial flow

FSG initially held the funds before the establishment
of HT. After the establishment and capacity building
of HT, FSG gave HT full control and management
i.e., custody and administration of the fund. On a
quarterly basis FSG transfers money to HT. HT holds
and administers the LISF fund and has the
responsibility to allocate financial resources against
screened and approved proposals. HT purchases
required inputs for experimentation from suppliers
(paying directly to suppliers) and distributes
required inputs to innovators to implement
experiments. For social innovations (learning events/
institutional building) HT liaises with project
partners such as FSG, SaveAct and DoA.
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FAIR in South Africa

Sivusimpilo Okhahlamba Farmers Forum (SOFF)

Two closely related community level structures,
SOFF and HT, were set up locally to take charge of
project activities. FSG established SOFF in 2007
during the first phase of FAIR to facilitate sharing
between farmers. Project partners work in
partnership with the two structures. SOFF is not an
organisation but rather a loose association of
community members from the areas in which FSG
operates which allows communities to come
together,  learn and share experiences in different
thematic areas of farming, water harvesting, livestock
keeping, savings & credits, marketing, and PID.
Farmer learner groups, farmers' associations, savings
& credit groups, individual farmers, and HT
members participate in the forum meetings. All eight
communities in which FAIR was implemented fall
within the SOFF catchment area. There is no
subscription or joining fee involved.  It has also
provided a useful vehicle to stimulate local
innovation and to share the outcomes of joint
experimentation processes supported by FAIR.
Farmers with ideas that they would like to present
to HT for financial support are encouraged to share
their ideas at the SOFF meetings. HT members then
facilitate discussions regarding compliance with
criteria for receiving funding and if the idea is found
to be satisfactory, then the innovator is encouraged
to fill in an application form for submission to the
HT screening sub-committee. The SOFF also provides
an opportunity for sharing of innovations that do not
require support from the LISF. This sharing of
innovations helps farmers to solve their problems.

The forum provides an opportunity for joint learning
and discussion of issues of common concern. HT uses
SOFF gatherings to present progress on innovation
cases supported through LISF. Forum leaders hold
meetings to reflect on the issues raised during forum

meetings and decide on the necessary actions. In 2010,
the HT and forum leaders communicated the issues
raised by farmers to the relevant institutions.
Farmers have internalised the idea of bringing
agricultural produce to display and sell during forum
meetings. The forum holds reflection sessions at the
end of the year to review progress, successes as well
as challenges that its faces. This augments the
reflections that HT holds to chart its way forward.
They also suggest strategic ways of improving
practice. Such reflections allow understanding of the
extent of impacts of the forum on communities and
of areas of improvement.

Innovation markets

FSG assisted the SOFF leadership to develop
innovation markets as a way of making people aware
of their own capacity to learn and innovate. It is one
of the measures to stimulate farmer innovativeness.
During innovation markets, farmers are given an
opportunity to display their innovations to other
farmers.

Innovation markets are part of the plans of the forum
to ensure that farmers who participate in it are able
to see the innovations supported by the LISF and to
reflect on the lessons emerging from the farmer-led
experimentation. Supported farmers present the
objectives of their experiments, the challenges,
outcomes, as well as lessons. The innovation market
stimulates farmer innovativeness.  Farmers whose
innovations do not need support get an opportunity
to display their activities.  Two innovation markets
take place annually and the HT awareness sub- team
and the forum leadership are responsible for
organising and facilitating these learning events.

LISF Register

One way in which the performance of the LISF has
been assessed is through the standardised systematic
tool known as the Register developed on Access
(used across all countries) with key features
(performance indicators) applicable to the
framework.  The information entered into the
Register, came from innovators applications
submitted through institutional structures, i.e.,
screening committee. The register automatically
generates information about the applicants,
categorises of innovations, support provided, and a
financial overview of each application. It also
presents the screening processes and captures post
experiment results and impact. At the end, it
summarises and reports on different aspects of the
LISF.

Table 1: Group membership from participating
communities

Community

oBonjaneni
Busingatha
Newstand
Okhombe
Potshini
Nokopela
Mlimeleni
Reserve B

Total

 Group
membership

40
28
25
35
55
45
40
40

308
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Institutional setting

Figure 1 shows the institutional setting in FAIR.
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FAIR in South Africa

b. Local Innovation Support Team

An important role is played by the Local Innovation
Support Team (LIST) comprising of representatives
from FSG, SaveAct and DoA. Their main role is to
support groups and individuals who are preparing
proposals for the screening process. The LIST is
involved in the screening of proposals to facilitate,
advice, and provide support to HT and SOF leaders.
The LIST brings completed applications (with
budget) to HT for funds disbursement and for
provision of technical support during
implementation of the experiments.

Selection process

Applicants complete proposals and submit them
through community representatives who are
members of the selection committee within the Trust.
The HT screening sub-team consists of eight
members, one from each respective community
participating in the project. The screening committee
consist of eleven members in total, eight farmer
representatives, and three members of LISF partners
to guide the committee. The screening committee has
a coordinator who is in contact with the rest of the
members to check on new applications and to
organise screening meetings when necessary. HT's
full board receives successful applications. The
Chairperson of the Trust calls meetings of all the
members to discuss the applications and to allocate
funds. Applicants get feedback on the status of their
application. It takes an average of 38 days to process
an application.

Farmers screening proposals at local level (Photo: FSG)

c. Monitoring and evaluation

The project developed a computer-based database
that would allow all information pertaining to
proposal submissions, accepted and rejected
proposals, fund disbursements, and outcomes, to be
recorded and stored.  The database, called the
Register, allows the project to monitor activities.

The approach to research and development piloted
through the FAIR project, if proven successful, would
call for changes in the manner in which private and
public institutions conduct their work with
smallholder farmers. Such institutions can only take
up this approach if there is a reputable independent
evaluation of the process and if sufficient evidence
on the benefits of such an approach is given.  The
identification of a national organisation aligned to
government, to undertake the M&E formed a key
part of project implementation. FSG strategically
brought ARC to conduct M&E. ARC is the principal
agricultural research organisation in South Africa.
Its terms of reference stated that it had to collate
information on innovation development processes
and the evolution of the institutional setting of the
project and to share the outcomes of the project with
relevant stakeholders.  It also looked at how the LISF
directly and indirectly impacted the lives of the
people living in the pilot communities. ARC
conducted a desktop study of project reports and
related publications to develop a clear understanding
of project progress and achievements.  In addition,
the ARC officer was to undertake two field visits per
year to the study area.

In this regard, ARC tasked its economist to conduct
the exercise.  She visited the project area and
interacted with farmers, farmer institutions, and
relevant project stakeholders (including FSG,
SaveAct, Department of Agriculture, Environmental
Affairs and Rural Development (both Research and
Extension sections).  Field visits were done in May
and November 2010 (none in 2011). ARC developed
its own guide for conducting the M&E, and later had
access to the guide developed by Prolinnova
precisely for conducting M&E studies on FAIR
projects (Triomphe et al, 2010). Furthermore, FAIR
stakeholders, mainly comprising of FSG members,
undertook a three-day exercise, based on elements
of the procedures proposed by Triomphe et al. (2010)
and the training workshop conducted in Addis
Ababa, Ethiopia in August 2010.  Following this, a
one-day workshop of FAIR 2 project stakeholders
was held in Feb 2011, to review the outcomes of the
various M&E and impact assessment efforts, with a
view to endorse or question the outcomes.
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The HT M&E sub-committee is responsible for
monitoring experimentation processes.  The M&E
team also evaluates the outcomes of other activities
(or learning events) such as cross-visits, funded to
encourage innovation.  The committee then provides
feedback on progress at the HT board meetings. The
LIST team has been supporting the M&E committee
with the running of participatory evaluation sessions
with the innovators to evaluate the experimentation
processes and its outcomes. Generally, the team
monitors achievements against the original objectives
as stated in the applications for the experimental
grants. FSG also provided the M&E team with a
digital camera to assist with monitoring the
experimentation process. Photography is a method
used to document innovations identified in the
communities.

The main challenge of the HT M&E teams was in
having sufficient time to do the work.  Being farmers
in their own right, the members often overlooked the
role of monitoring their LISF activities consistently.
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Governance and Decision Making Processes

2. Steps Taken Towards
Institutionalisation

One of the aims of FAIR is to influence the
institutionalisation of PID and to establish LISFs in
both NGOs and government departments. The latter
poses the greatest challenge as its researchers are
trained through the conventional systems and do not
place much value in the input of smallholder farmers
in informing innovation development.  Indeed in SA,
most research for technology development is
undertaken on research stations and are passed on
the extensions officers who then train farmers on the
improved methods.

Strategies used for influencing the policy direction
and institutionalisation included making policy
makers and FAIR partners an integral part of the
process and to create relevant opportunities for
policy analysis and formulation.  Such activities
included:

1. Engaging policy makers in different forums;
2. Participating in government-led initiatives

that create room for policy dialogue, e.g.,
ARC;

3. Ensuring that government is represented in
different FAIR initiatives; and

4. Capacitating farmers to have a voice and
critical mass that can be heard by government.

PROLINNOVA/FAIR members participate in different
government-led steering committees and workshops
where they raise issues on how the government can
incorporate the PID ethos.  PROLINNOVA SA/FAIR is
represented in the government-driven National
Agricultural Research for Development Task Team
(NARDTT) spearheaded by the ARC. The NARDTT
was established to engage agricultural policy,
research and development organisations. The
NARDTT through ARC organised a symposium to
review the challenges and successes of agricultural
research for development. The aims of the
symposium were to build innovation capacity in
curriculum development, and participatory
innovation development and institutionalisation
mechanisms in agriculture. Participants included a
delegation from the Department of Agriculture,
Forestry and Fisheries. The symposium created
greater impetus for the incorporation of PID practices
in interventions targeting smallholder agriculture.  A

paper was presented on the successful
implementation of PID through PROLINNOVA/
FAIR.  In many instances, FAIR teams participated
in workshops and conferences organised through
PROLINNOVA, in which the results of the project were
shared, also to policy-makers.

In pursuit of making policy-makers understand the
underlying challenges of the current practices and
the opportunities offered through PID, the project
ensured their participation in various activities. In
FAIR, different levels of government representatives
participate in the institutions within the project.
Officials at the district and provincial level were co-
opted to be partners of the project. Through such
interaction, the officials got a better understanding
of the practices and, in turn, were expected to
influence government policy.  Indeed, they are
continuously challenged to motivate necessary
changes in their areas of influence.  In Limpopo
Province in the north of SA, government is now
playing a more positive role in organising farmers
to host the FAIR project.

Another area of institutionalisation has been through
setting up of local farmer institutions capacitated to
analyse the policy shortcomings that adversely
impact their farmer's livelihoods. They are also
capacitated to engage government to enact the right
policies or to provide the services they would like to
have.  SOFF has been set up to bring different farmers
together and create a platform where farmers can
raise their challenges and concerns. Where necessary,
farmer representatives then communicate to
government and other service providers all issues
raised in the forum.

Another aspect of institutionalisation has been
achieved when farmers internalise the practice of
seeking solutions to any challenge they have through
their own experiments. They might not seek LISF
resources but emerge with viable solution
themselves.

In terms of practice, FSG has institutionalised the
need to take into consideration farmer's desires to
improve innovations and to render appropriate
support. This is being put into consideration when
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designing new projects. Indeed, FSG worked with
seven NGOs that are OXFAM partners in
uMkhanyakude District of KwaZulu-Natal to
introduce an innovation development approach.  The
organisations went through cycles of identifying,
supporting and disseminating promising
innovations.

HT works with the SOFF steering committee to
explore other funding sources to support the
initiative beyond the duration of the FAIR project.
The possibilities are to approach government at
municipality and departmental levels, to establish an
option for paid membership to the forum and to
collaborate with national farmer's unions, e.g.,
National Agricultural Farmers Union (NAFU). These
are ideas for institutionalising LISF which are still
being pursued.

Financial sustainability was addressed by
capacitating HT to raise funds. As a starting point
HT is registered under the Trust Act, which allows it
to hold a bank account, and to raise funds. FSG also
ensured that the HT treasurer in particular, and its
members in general, are able to manage funds by
training them in book keeping, in taking minutes of
meetings and in maintaining a good record system.

Table 2:  Proposals submitted & approval

Year

2006
2007
2008
2009
2010
2011

TOTAL

Proposals
Approved

1
4
2
10
7
1

25

Proposals
Received

15
36
7
10
7
2

77
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Governance and Decision Making Processes

3. Results and Impact

According to the FAIR data register, 72 applications
in total have been submitted in the period 2006-2011,
with the majority (53) being received in the first phase
of the project (2006-2008). From 2009 to the middle
of 2011, only 19 applications have been submitted
and processed. Applications are divided into 26 (36%)
from individuals and 46 (62%) from groups. Fourteen
of the applications are from individual women and
12 (46%) are from men. The average age of individual
applicants is 44 years and the average age in the
group is 40 years. The average age of all applicants
is 40 years. Out of the 72 applications, only 25
applications were approved, giving a 35% success
rate.  Due to a level of understanding of what
constitutes an innovation, submission of eligible
applications decreased. This is presented in Table 2.

The total amount requested was R 859,0921.  This
amount is large because it includes overambitious
requests submitted at the beginning when farmers
were not clear of what could be funded. High budgets
and not meeting the criteria led to rejection of some
proposals, and some were rejected because they
requested for support of development projects
instead of for innovative ideas. The total amount that
has been approved is R 200,028 (approx. Euro 20,000).
Received and approved applications have been
categorised into seven themes and the overview is
as shown in Table 3. The overview on co-applicants
indicate that of the 25  approved applications, 74%
received support from NGOs, 13% were
implemented with no external technical support and
13% received technical support from two academic
and parastatal organisations. Organisations give
technical support on experimental design, technical
feasibility, development of proposal implementation
plans and in evaluation. The type of activities into
which the 25 innovations fall are 13% farmer field
school, 13% on farmer's own experimentation, 39%
on joint experimentation by farmers and researchers
and 35% on learning events.

The LISF process analysis indicates that the average
time from application submission to final screening
is about 38.

Eighteen applications on technology testing
were completed and the results were shared
(Table 4). Some reasons for failure or non-completion
could be attributed   to the change in weather patterns
(i.e. drought and erratic rainfall). Some experiments
were destroyed by livestock due to poor fencing;
other applicants got employment opportunities and
had to leave the area with no other household
members available to take care of the experiments.
Annex 1 gives an example of a successfully
implemented innovation.

1 Approximately Euro 85,909

Table 3: Themes covered by approved applications

Category

Crop Management

Soil Fertility
management

Water

Tree/Forestry

Animal husbandry

Marketing

Social Institution

Other

Total

Percent

40

12

4

4

16

12

8

4

100

Number of
applications

10

3

1

1

4

3

2

1

25

LISF grants supported cross visits for farmers (Photo: Brigid
Letty)
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The LISF process analysis indicates that the average
time from application submission to final screening
is about 38 days.

Eighteen applications on technology testing were
completed and the results were shared (Table 4).
Some reasons for failure or non-completion could be
attributed   to the change in weather patterns (i.e.
drought and erratic rainfall). Some experiments were
destroyed by livestock due to poor fencing; other
applicants got employment opportunities and had
to leave the area with no other household members
available to take care of the experiments.  Annex 1
gives an example of a successfully implemented
innovation.

Table 4: Completed  applications

Category

Crop Management
Soil Fertility
management
Water
Tree/Forestry
Animal husbandry
Marketing
Total

Applications
completed

9
1
 1
1
3
3
18
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Main Impact

4. Main Impact

Tracing the impact of a project such as FAIR requires
one to identify the various areas in which it could
have had effects. Impacts could improve different
aspects of livelihoods. At household level, such
impact could be in the form of better understanding
of how to deal with challenges and in terms of how
to look for solutions to such challenges. It could be
at the institutional level where organisations could
adopt new ways of conducting research through
what they observe in the FAIR project.  Impacts can
also be environmental in nature.

This impact assessment (IA) looked at the way the
LISF has, directly and indirectly impacted the lives
of the people living in the communities where it was
piloted.  The IA was conducted over three
consecutive days with grantees, non-grantees
(individuals and groups), key informants such as
farmer group leaders, and others who were part of
the project since its inception. They were interviewed
individually. Members of the HT, which manages the
LISF, as well as local extension services of DAEARD
were interviewed. These individuals were considered
more informed about the developments within the
project.  The interviews were then followed up by a
stakeholders' workshop to synthesise the outcomes
and lessons learned.

The impact assessment was designed to answer the
following four study questions:

The extent to which LISF support has led to
development of improved practices and
systems of NRM;

The extent to which these practices and
systems have spread among farmers/
pastoralists and their impact on local
livelihoods;

The change in capacities/capabilities of
farmers and other land-users to access
relevant information and to develop technical
and socio-organisational innovations;

The change in openness and interest of
Agricultural Research and Development
(ARD) agencies to support and work with
local innovators and their groups.

To assess the impact of FAIR project activities
in the Okhahlamba District, the LIST team
carried out the activities listed in table 5:

Table 5: Summary of Impact assessment activities

Activity details

Focus group discussions with the
HT

Interviews  with key informants

Interviews with individual
grantees  members

Interviews with group of grantees

Interviews with non-grantees

Interview  with local extension
services

Stakeholders workshop to
synthesise outcomes and lessons

Number of
participants

7

5

2

12

3

1

13

The section below summarises the key findings from
the interviews and focus group discussions:

Strengthened capacity of farmers to innovate and
experiment: The programme has stimulated and
strengthened the capacity of farmers in
experimentation. Farmers have been able to
experiment with appropriate technologies to address
their own problems. New high value cash crops e.g.,
cherry pepper, livestock feed supplements, soil
fertility management have been tested for the
purpose of marketing, livestock development and
increased production. Farmers have been exposed
to different production options which have resulted
in an increased output at household level. Farming
activities are now aimed beyond household
consumption to contribute to additional income.

Information sharing mechanisms: The forum has
played a major role in allowing information sharing
on new practices which have been put into practice.
The forum has provided an opportunity for joint
learning to discuss issues of common concern and to
learn from one another's experiences and solutions.
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Opportunities such as farmer groups savings for the
purpose of collectively buying farming inputs to
improve production has emerged. The groups now
want to use the savings for capital and infrastructural
development (e.g., buying fences and farming
implements). They are able to handle finances on
their own and trust each other, qualities which did
not exist before FAIR. Farmers have adopted what
they have seen in the experiments or cross-visits at
individual households to address specific production
problems.

Technology testing and documentation: Technically,
farmers have benefited with knowledge on methods
of soil fertility management, livestock feed
alternatives, conservation agriculture etc. Mrs
Lindiwe Magugu who experimented with sunflower
to feed broilers indicated that it was cost effective
compared to the conventional feed, showing the
ability to assess between different production
options, in addition to the realisation of increased
income from using the improved practice. The
interviewed grantees and non-grantees identified an
increase in experimentation and documentation
using photography. Farmer activities are
documented using photo stories, which strengthen
the sharing of experiences and lessons.

Exploring marketing opportunities:  The Thandanani
-Mazizi craft group indicated that the cross-visit they
undertook to another craft group in Eshowe resulted
in the growth of their business. They now participate
in national and international exhibitions and have
received big orders for their craft products. They are
now sending their products to overseas markets and
the group has received four awards in recognition
of their product quality. The general feeling is that
these benefits have filtered down to the individual
households, which belong to the Thandanani group
who supply their products to the craft shop.  The
Phuthumani group, which experimented with cherry
pepper, gained packaging skills, grading of quality
and keeping of records.

Attitudinal change and confidence building: Farmers
have adopted a culture of sharing information,
through the forum, which did not happen before the
setting up of SOFF.  In addition, they are keen to test
new farming methods. To this end good innovations
implemented through FAIR have been modified
through their own creativity to address their
circumstances.

The continuous engagement with other stakeholders
has given farmers due recognition for their creativity
which, in turn, has given them confidence to share
their ideas. Farmers are now able to critically assess
external programmes, especially from government,
and to make informed decisions on whether to

participate or not. Even though some non-grantees
submitted proposals, which were rejected, they have
adopted several innovative technologies (i.e., potato
conservation farming, soil fertility management) that
emerged from grantees experiments. Evidently the
rejection of their applications did not discourage
them in understanding what an acceptable proposal
should include. For example, one industrious farmer
mentioned that he is aware that even though he
makes equipment for harnessing oxen and sjamboks,
etc., he is not an innovator since he does not change
the designs in any way.

Technology adoption and modification: Grantees
have continuously shared information with non-
grantees through SOFF and other events/meetings.
There are non-grantees who are starting to carry out
their own innovation development without funding
from the LISF. Such farmers who are doing their own
research without financial support from LISF do not
necessarily receive technical guidance on innovation.
The capacity building has led to confidence of the
HT members, i.e., being able to present in forum
meetings on LISF progress and encouraging farmers
to develop proposals. The HT members see the
willingness of farmers to share their knowledge as
one of LISF's achievements as that was not common
before. Trust has been built amongst farmers through
forum gatherings. HT leadership capabilities have
been accepted and recognised by the community. As
a result, farmers are motivated to attend meetings,
to identify their production problems and to carry
out experiments seeking solutions.

Linkages with different stakeholders: The FAIR
project has established linkages with various private
and public stakeholders. For example, Mr Thabani
Madondo interacted with researchers from the DoA
– Farming Systems Research on the potato
conservation farming experiment through impetus
from FAIR's SOFF. The researchers replicated the

Cherry pepper harvest being transported to the market
(Photo: Phuthumani farmer's group)
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Main Impact

experiment on the research station and organised a
farmer field day to share the results with the farmers
including the innovator Mr Madondo.  This
conservation farming and labour saving system of
potato farming has been adopted by more farmers
from respective villages; they have gone further to
plant different crops using the same technology and
adding their own innovativeness.  In addition, they
are now in a better position to engage and challenge
the extension services though this is still work in
progress, some farmers have gained confidence to
express themselves in public forums.

Farmers approached the Head of District (Extension)
in one of the forum meetings to seek clarity on some
of the issues that farmers were not happy about. This
shows a change in power relations.  Previously they
would not have dared raise questions, let alone
queries. Most farmers also turned down a
government programme that provides free tillage
and plants fields for selected households.  They
considered such support as undermining their own
plans to improve their agricultural systems. This
shows that farmers are becoming self-reliant.

Recognition of farmers' traditional knowledge:
Farmers believe that their traditional knowledge has
been recognised through FAIR. They have been
offered an opportunity to make use of their
traditional knowledge instead of relying on the
conventional ways of solving production problems.
For example Mr Mcijeni Mbhele uses medicinal
plants to cure common livestock diseases such as
worms. Farmers have been given an opportunity to
share such knowledge with other farmers.

Direct impact on livelihoods:  The know-how and
interaction in forums and innovation markets has
allowed farmers to identify preferred and suitable
crop varieties which contribute to better yields. There
is an increase in the number of people starting
household food gardens which contributes to food
security. These gardens serve the consumption needs
of the households. They also provide income through
the selling of surplus produce. Some farmers
indicated that through savings they managed to buy
some livestock, television sets, fridges and other
household appliances that they could not afford
before. An important outcome has been the re-
investment into farming of funds that farmers save
from their own income. This means that farmers are
gradually taking farming as a viable investment
option to safeguard their livelihoods.

Household food production: Although household
food gardens were not part of the FAIR project, the
exposure of the communities to the project influenced

them to take charge of their well-being. Farmers use
the ideas they get in the forums and cross-visits to
enhance their food production at household level.
In addition, the number of household gardens has
increased. Some farmers increased their area under
cultivation, thus reducing the land left fallow, a
common practice in rural SA. Adoption of farming
practices that have emerged through the forum and
through their own innovation development is
evident as shown through an increase in the area
under production. As a result, food security and
incomes have improved.

Increased organisational capacity of HT:  The HT
has the capacity to manage the funds held within the
community and is responsible for taking decisions
about expenditures. They are able to review
proposals and to identify whether an idea is
innovative or not. This increase in capacity can be
associated with their involvement with the LISF, as
they had not been involved in similar activities
before.  In 2012, six HT members and three farmers
received training on LISF register maintenance. They
have access to a laptop, kept within the communities,
on which they can enter data for the continuous
monitoring and evaluation of HT activities.  Areas
in which the capacity of HT has improved are as
follows:

Organisational development  (committee
skills)
Leadership skills
Financial management
Developing work plans
Record keeping
Monitoring & evaluation
Maintenance of the LISF Register

Example 2: Bulk buying of agricultural inputs

At its formation in 2007, SOFF set its vision to do
collective buying of agricultural inputs. In 2009,
members of two farmers groups with 34 members
explored the hybrid intervention between agricultural
activities and savings, using annual share-outs to
facilitate bulk-buying of inputs. With assistance from
the LIST farmers found a supplier with the lowest
price. The group representatives participated in the
discussions with the supplier about costs, especially
transportation. Collectively the groups purchased 6.3
tons of fertiliser in 2009. In 2010/11 the number of
farmers increased to 66 and thereby increased the
amount of money they set aside monthly for buying
more inputs (e.g. seeds) with a view to improve
agricultural production. Farmers have shown greater
interest in the concept of collective action which is
facilitated through SOFF.
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Farmers using laptop to enter data for monitoring (Photo:
Phumuzile Phakathi)

Other Impacts

At organisational level, the impact has been in the
acquisition of skills and knowledge on how to set up
community level legal organisations. In particular,
FSG gained experience in transforming a Voluntary
Association, into a trust. This know-how will be
applied to other locations where FSG works.

Learning forum: Implementation of FAIR
culminated in the formation of the SOFF.  In a country
like South Africa (SA), where the culture of farming
has been undermined, the learning and sharing space
created through the farmer's forum has allowed
farmers to open up to new ideas, share and enquire
about information they might have or require. The
forum meetings have seen farmers exchanging seeds,
new crops, etc.  Such exchanges happen through
selling or donations from one farmer to another.

Savings and credit activities: Through collective
savings of money, which was introduced on the
margins of the FAIR project, farmers have ventured
into purchasing inputs in bulk. The bulk buying of
agricultural inputs continued to be part of the agenda
of the Sivusimpilo-Okhahlamba Farmers Forum. To
save money, farmers meet monthly and contribute
money as groups; the money is kept locally and
shared a month before the farming season for the
purpose collective buying of inputs.  This has allowed
them to get more favourable prices as they can
negotiate prices with suppliers of farming inputs. The
planned purchasing of inputs allows for buying early
in the season so that farming activities are done on
time.  Indeed, this has resulted in farmers realising
higher yields. Savings activities allowed farmers to
have access to local capital, in addition to allowing
members to accumulate financial resources with less

inconvenience than they would experience with
commercial banks, which require collateral. Members
of different groups are able to borrow money to
undertake whatever plans they have.

Environment: Although environmental effects were
not assessed, the technologies developed through
FAIR are considered environmentally sustainable as
they were accepted for funding on the understanding
that their implementation would result is no harm
to the environment. Indeed, farmers experimented
with the use of green manure, livestock
supplementary feed, mulched potatoes, etc. All these
interventions have positive effects on the
environment, or at the very least, have no adverse
effects on it.

Markets: The interaction between the local craft
group Thandanani-Mazizi and the Inina Craft
Development agency from Eshowe has opened up
market opportunities.  The Thandanani group is now
selling their products even beyond South African
borders and have received awards for the quality of
their products. Through the farmers forum, more
marketing options have been identified. These
included a supermarket chain, a government
department, and a hospital, which all offered to take
farmers' produce.  More importantly, a local market
is emerging and people are learning to sell to each
other. This started through market days, and then as
farmers brought their produce for selling at famers'
forum meetings. Farmers have also initiated
discussions with the neighbouring resorts to supply
them with vegetables.
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Challenges and Lessons Learned

5. Challenges and Lessons
Learned

This section discusses the challenges and lessons from
the project.  The challenges relate to the original
intention to have a strong partnership between
different stakeholders during implementation.  It also
relates to the challenges during the implementation
of the LISF.

Partnerships:  FAIR was implemented through a
partnership of several stakeholders.  A challenge
arose when the mandates of some of the stakeholders
changed over time. For example, Farming Systems
Research (FSR), which used to work in Okhahlamba
local municipality, was instructed to focus on a
different municipality.  This meant that even though
it participated in project meetings, it no longer had a
constituency to interact with as envisaged by FAIR.
Some members of government organizations who
had been active in the project were either promoted
or transferred. The capacity building investments in
these individuals were largely lost to the project.

HT organisational set-up: HT was formed for the
dedicated purpose of managing the LISF. The
organisation ended up with members who are not
innovators and who for a long time battled to
understand the concept of local innovation, hence
expected to raise awareness to the communities.
Farmers had immediate access to the support, which
requires ongoing accountability even to other
farmers.

Feedback mechanisms on applications: A feedback
mechanism has been put in place for all applicants
to receive feedback. After the screening committee
meeting, tasks are allocated of who will give feedback
to applicants whether successful or not. This aspect
has been lacking throughout the project period. The
members of the committee were not confident
enough to give feedback particularly to the applicants
whose applications have been rejected.

LISF model and its implications for policy: Efforts
of politicians trying to capture votes through handing
out different items ranging from food packs to
blankets dominate the political landscape in SA.
Households often receive free tillage and have had
selected crops planted for them free of charge.  This
practice undermines the creativity and innovation of
community members. The government also provides

social grants to cushion the vulnerable.
However, it now seems that the grants are at
such a level that they contribute to the collapse of
the agriculture system.  Nevertheless, there is
evidence that farmers participating in FAIR activities
are becoming enlightened and realise the
shortcomings of these free handouts.  Farmers are
not motivated to engage in agriculture as a significant
portion of their livelihood requirements can be met
through the grants.

There has not been enough effort from the
government to support innovations that have
emerged from the farmers because of its approach
to working with farmers. In SA, government
extension officers are not given sufficient space to
allow them to meaningfully engage with processes,
which are not mainstream, like FAIR.  In any case,
regardless of their participation in FAIR activities,
which comprised "own contribution" from
government, there has not been any evidence of
meaningful decisions to allocate funds, which are
available for other government programmes, e.g.,
"massification" where government provides
resources to increase production of identified
commodities to FAIR activities.

The frequent restructuring exercises that government
departments undertake, especially that of agriculture,
have been a challenge. In KwaZulu-Natal, the
provincial department of agriculture has undergone
changes and re-organisations, which created
uncertainty within the body and no meaningful
decisions taken regarding how to engage with FAIR.
In addition, ARC which had been targeted to be a
strategic partner in PROLINNOVA SA and expected to
conduct M&E for FAIR Went through a major
restructuring exercise which resulted in lack of clarity
as to how PROLINNOVA SA could meaningfully engage
with the organisation. This often means that the
impetus in developing an understanding or shared
strategy cannot be taken forward. With ARC, the
restructuring meant that the efforts made towards a
memorandum of understanding between ARC and
PROLINNOVA could not be finalised.  FAIR managed
to have a contract with ARC for M&E support, but
this was far less than the collaborations that had been
envisaged had a Memorandum of Understanding
(MOU) been signed between PROLINNOVA and ARC.
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Most of the funds available to the project were meant
for strengthening the structures at farmer level , such
as the HT. The FAIR project was built on the
assumption that it fits into ongoing activities of NGOs
in communities that are already stimulated and
mobilised to develop innovation proposals and are
made aware of the project activities through such
channels. Such an assumption resulted in limited
funds being made available for awareness raising,
regular meetings and information sharing activities.
However, FSG observed the need for activities to
keep farmers engaged in the broader farming and
development-related activities.  Setting up of an LISF,
on its own, would not be sufficient for stimulating
development of proposals to be submitted to the
LISF.

Many activities face the challenge of low literacy in
the communities.  FAIR requires that farmers make
written proposals, including budgets. In HT, the
members have to handle minutes, review proposals,
give feedback to their community members, and
make informed decisions on budget and those
submitted through proposals. Farmers initially
present their ideas to the forum and then assisted by
the LIST develop these ideas into written proposals.
In addition, for HT it is anticipated that in the long-
run it will be able to develop proposals and submit
them to relevant bodies for funding. Another
challenge relates to the numerous commitments that
farmers face.  Besides being farmers and, often heads
of households and mothers, they also belong to other
community-level institutions.  Some even have
portfolios in such structures.  It is always the case
that the same people are elected into different
committees, either because they are literate or are
generally more respected in the community. This
means that such people are burdened with demands
for their limited time. As a result, their attention in
FAIR activities is distracted and the consistency of
attending HT meetings is compromised, and in turn
some tasks and actions fall behind or are left undone.
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6. Recommendations

A sustainable livelihood approach is required in the
implementation of FAIR as farmers are involved in
many activities which contribute to their wellbeing.
This suggests that LISF funds should accept
proposals from a wide range of activities. This is
particularly true for South Africa where there is
potential of a strong rural economy based on many
activities, both agricultural and non-agricultural.  As
such, potentially there are many activities in which
members could engage besides agriculture.
Innovations in diverse areas, such as provision of
materials for craft making submitted for funding but
rejected, should be supported through LISF.

There is often a disconnection between the time when
proposals are submitted to the time when the
proposers are informed about the decision taken.  In
most cases, feedback is given to those who have
successful proposals, rather than those whose
proposals are not successful.  Even though they
would have been given feedback and reasons for
rejection, they often do not understand the reasons
for the failure. Therefore, HT should set up a clear
mechanism which will ensure that there is consistent
feedback given timely to both successful and
unsuccessful proposals.

An M&E framework should be in place as early as
possible so that a more systematic process of
conducting M&E can be undertaken right from the
start. Follow up to farmers carrying out innovations
remains weak. This is an activity undertaken by a
subcommittee of HT tasked with M&E of LISF-
supported cases. However, there is evidence that they
monitor implementation, but on an ad hoc basis. The
reason given is that farmers have their own priorities
and are members of other community development
structures, e.g. school governing bodies, traditional
leadership structures and participate in other
research activities in their communities, which
demand their time.

The criteria for assessing applications have not been
changed since the inception of the project.  These
criteria need to be reviewed to keep them relevant
under the current circumstances. Overtime, the
criteria might become redundant.

The team is now proposing that farmers who
wish to conduct experiments be encouraged
to form groups with other farmers interested in
testing the new idea. Preferably such farmers should
be in different communities. This will act as
replication of experiments to ensure wider sharing
of results. In all cases, individuals submitted
proposals to undertake experiments on innovations
while groups largely submitted proposals for cross-
visits. The cherry pepper proposal was from a group.
HT felt that having only one farmer conducting the
experiment increases the chances that there might
be no results if some predicament befalls the farmer.
Experience has shown that a farmer might not
undertake the innovations due to ill health or because
of other social demands. This can result in a loss of
resources.

The LISF has given farmers an opportunity to test
technologies; this should have been complemented
by the scaling up and promotion of innovation cases
and principles in government. This has not been
achieved. Lobbying at policy level will be required
to achieve this.

In the current LISF model, the applicants do not pay
for technical support provided by LIST members or
other scientists towards the implementation of
experiments (i.e., staff time, transport). This cost is
fully covered by the LISF. Initially farmers paid their
own contribution as a sign of commitment to
undertake the activities at 10% for non-technical  and
25% for technical experiments. A reserve account was
opened to keep the own contribution money to
sustain the fund. HT has now made a resolution for
applicants not pay the own contribution with the
hope that it will increase the demand for LISF
activities.  This was well received but did not result
in a significant change in the submission of proposals.
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7. Conclusion

This project, which was implemented in SA, showed
that an LISF could be set up at community level to
stimulate innovations. A trust, comprising of
community members, was set up to run the fund.
The peculiar history of SA where the apartheid
government undermined innovativeness and where
the democratic government came along with
development projects, premised on provision of
resources and with projects formulated without the
participation of community at large, confounded the
project outcomes.

Prior to the FAIR project, smallholder farmers did
not play a role in the development of technologies
meant to address their agricultural production
challenges.  This was compounded by the poor access
to government extension services.  Technology
development was the domain of researchers largely
restricted to research stations located far from the
smallholder farms.  As a result farmers did not have
a culture of looking for new and improved
technologies.  Farmers often only saw improved
practices when they drove past large-scale
commercial farmers' fields.

Farmers managed to organise activities that
stimulated sharing and innovativeness such as
market days, farmers' forum days and learning
events as well as community-based visioning
exercises to enable farmers to play a meaningful role
in R&D.  These occasions created space for farmers
to share outcomes of different farming methods in
general, but more specially to share lessons from
experiments conducted through funding from LISF.
The visioning exercises allowed communities to
contextualise their respective environments and to
identify opportunities and innovations to address
local challenges. The financial resources made
available through the LISF allowed farmers to devise
and implement innovations and to share results and
experiences on locally-developed technologies.
Institutionalisation of the LISF started taking effect
when researchers replicated some farmer innovations
at research stations. The process of involving farmers
to investigate farming issues has provided an
opportunity for strengthening their innovativeness
in agricultural practices. PID and LISF enhanced the
engagement and recognition of the role of farmers
in research with all role players participating on an
equal footing.

In South Africa, farmer innovation is not a
concept that has previously been recognised.
People are used to applying for production
requirements from government, not for materials or
support needed for experimentation or innovation.
Therefore, a change of the mindsets of researchers
and policy makers is needed for the concept of
innovation to take a hold. It is only then that they
can play a meaningful role towards solving farmers'
challenges rather than supplying farmers with
production inputs and implements. Despite several
credible applications received for LISF funding, the
challenge of changing farmers' attitudes from
handouts to the notion of self-reliance, initiative and
innovation remains.

Strengthening local control: The project created
opportunities for farmers to take responsibility in the
management of financial resources for technology
development, but also in experimentation to emerge
with appropriate solutions.  A trust comprising of
community members was formed to manage and
account for the funds to support innovation.  The
trust members fulfilled the tasks of explaining the
manner in which the LISF was conducted, i.e.,
screening of proposals, purchasing of inputs required
for implementing experiments, monitoring of
implementation. Supporting organisations provided
initial guidance for the formation and functioning of
the trust.

HT members received training on how to invite and
assess proposals and to give feedback to the
applicants. They were also trained on presenting LISF
expenditures to the communities. As part of capacity
building HT acquired participatory monitoring and
evaluation skills which enabled its members to
interact with innovators. They were provided with
digital cameras to assist in the documentation of
innovations. Hands-on training in aspects such as
financial management, organisational development
ensured that HT had the appropriate skills. However,
HT was constrained from consistently performing the
monitoring activities due to multiple roles in the
broader development initiatives undertaken at
community level.
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Conclusion

The FAIR project went further than only dealing with
disbursement of funds for experimentation.  The
regular farmers forum meetings allowed the farmers,
as a collective, to identify topics related to agriculture
which they would ask relevant stakeholders to
present on.

At a more general level, farmers have been
capacitated to take decisions in many areas such as
assessing produce markets to inform their production
plans, negotiating input prices etc.  Farmers also use
photography and computer skills for documenting
their knowledge and experiments.

Measuring success /adequacy of LISF as a funding
mechanism: The LISF offered an opportunity for
innovators to have direct access to funding and
technical support on innovation. LISF stimulated
farmers' innovativeness and creativity as well as built
their confidence and self-esteem. LISF managed to
support proposals in which community members
articulated how they wanted to test, develop, and
make use of relevant technical service providers. It
is perhaps more than just 'learning by doing'. The
greater responsibility has been placed on local role-
players to drive the process as well as lobbying and
networking with various strategic stakeholders.

Food security and livelihoods: Experiments were
conducted on issues directly relevant to smallholder
farmers.  These included potato production methods,
cherry pepper production for the market, etc.  The
interventions either contributed to income directly,
to general marketing knowledge or enhanced
production. Alternative sources of incomes thus
emerged, which in turn contributed to improved
livelihoods.

Incomes were used in various ways, including for
purchasing food.  Other interventions also enhanced
food security through increased yields.  Experiments
with different maize varieties, for example, identified
varieties that were higher yielding and better adapted
to the area.

Savings also emerged as a social innovation among
the groups interacting with the project.  The money
saved through the savings and credit groups allowed
members to purchase agricultural inputs in bulk, thus
benefitting from lower wholesale prices.  Others
managed to diverse to activities such as buying
household furniture, materials for constructing
houses, etc.  Such ventures resulted in improved
incomes and improved standards of living.

The project faced challenges such as low literacy
rates, which affected the success rate of innovation
proposals. The second aspect is that historical
imperatives in SA mean that it will take a while for
many farmers to move from learning about farming
to innovating with farming. Therefore, the
development of innovations should be coupled with
efforts to capacitate farmers to improve their farming
methods.  The trust members are unable to perform
monitoring activities consistently due to multiple
roles undertaken in the broader community
development initiatives. Such a function requires a
body dedicated to carry it out effectively.
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Annex 1:

Case study on the development of a new high value cash crop and new
marketing arrangement: A case of cherry pepper joint experimentation
and marketing

expertise - and ultimately providing a market for the
fruit. The two groups were assisted technically with
planting the crop. Farmers managed the crop, for
example applying top-dressing fertiliser once the
crop started fruiting and keeping the crop free of
weeds.

The farmers incorporated a change in row spacing
in order to address the challenge of crop loss resulting
from the fact that green peppers were knocked from
the bushes during the harvesting process. They felt
that by widening the inter-row space, this loss could
be minimised. They have also lengthened the inter-
row space (the space between plants within a row)
as they believe that the initial spacing resulted into
interference between plants at the fruiting stage.

Outcomes of the innovation process

This initiative led to the introduction of a new crop
(product innovation), establishment of an improved
relationship with the commercial farmer
(institutional innovation) and a new marketing
approach (a marketing innovation).  The farmers
supplied approximately 180 boxes (each holding
some 12kg of fruit) from 0.25 ha and made a profit of
some R 7,500 (approximately Euro 750), which
translated into a gross margin of approximately R
30,000 per hectare (approximately Euro 3000). This
is substantially higher returns than could be expected
from maize or cabbage. They now grow a new crop
that is generating substantially more income than
their previous crops, have a new relationship with
their neighbour (much interaction had in the past
been confined to conflict over the illegal movement
of animals from the community onto the farm to find
grazing) and have a much more reliable market for
their crop. LISF provided inputs to the groups, and
the collective nature of the farming enterprise
contributed to the success of the initiative. The fact
that they were already farming collectively provided
a sound basis for their entry into this new enterprise.
In addition, the Walani farmers had a link with an
employee on the commercial farmer who assisted
with the collection and delivery of the crop. This was
an informal arrangement that allowed the farmers
cheap transportation.

Description of the innovation case

In 2009, farmers of the Sivusimpilo Farmers Forum
in the Okhahlamba District of KwaZulu-Natal, South
Africa, started discussions about the possibilities of
growing new high value 'cash' crops rather than the
more conventional crops such as maize and cabbages.
One of the groups represented by the forum, the
Walani Group (which has nine members), took a field
trip to the Mkondeni fresh produce market in
Pietermaritzburg to get an idea of possible crops.
This was covered by funds available through LISF.

One of the leaders of the farmers' forum had a
discussion with a commercial farmer whose farm
borders the community of Potshini.  The commercial
farmer suggested the growing of 'cherry peppers'
(capsicums) that would be supplied to his processing
facility. In addition, some of the smallholder farmers
in Potshini have previously worked as seasonal
labourers on the commercial farmer's property and
have been involved in the production of cherry
peppers. One of the farmers had even grown a few
of them at home and brought a sample of the fruit to
the forum to share with other farmers.

The farmers at the forum discussed how to explore
the opportunity. Two groups (Walani and
Phuthumani), undertook the experiment of the
cherry peppers. They wanted to experiment with the
production of the crop under their conditions and,
in the process, see whether it could be grown in their
area. The objectives of the experiment were (1) to test
the performance and survival of the new crop under
local conditions, (2) to explore marketing
opportunities and (3) to establish a positive working
relationship with the neighbouring commercial
farmer and thus to move beyond a 'employer-
labourer relationship', as had previously existed.
Thus it was clear that the joint experimentation
process between the farmer groups and FSG had both
social and technical elements.

The LIST members played a key role in facilitating
discussions between the commercial farmer and the
group members. The commercial farmer also
provided valuable input, assisting with inputs and
containers for harvesting, as well as technical
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Dissemination of experiences and results

Throughout the growing season, other farmer groups
came to observe the development of the crop at
various stages, while some assisted during the
planting of the crop. Farmer-led field days,
innovation market as well as feedback provided at
the Farmers' Forum meeting, also allowed other
farmers to share in the outcomes of the experiment.
This inspired other groups from different locations
to replicate the experiment with technical assistance
from the Walani and Phutumani farmers and the
LIST. In addition, a cherry pepper production manual
has been compiled and translated into local language
and shared with the SOF farmers. Other farmer
learning groups have expressed an interest of
growing the crop to ensure the wide spread of
technology and sharing of experiences from the
respective communities. The groups are continuing
to grow cherry peppers in the 2010/2011 system, at
an increased scale of production but with no support
from FAIR. In addition, a number of other farmers
groups have planted cherry peppers to supply to the
factory called 'Natal Peppers', which is located at the
town of Ladysmith about 100km away . In addition,
some of the Walani members collected seed from
their crop and have produced their own seedlings
which they have planted out at home to allow for
additional income generation. In general, other
experiments /innovations were shared during SOFF
meetings and innovation market days where farmers
would visit members who were experimenting with
innovations supported through LISF.


